MINUTES

DUKES COUNTY COMMISSION

June 9, 2004

County Administration Building

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman John Alley called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.  In memory of the late President Ronald Reagan, who died June 5, Mr. Alley read an excerpt of a speech by President Reagan, and asked for a moment of silence in honor of him. 

ATTENDANCE

A quorum was present. In addition to Mr. Alley, the following commissioners were in attendance: Vice Chairman Robert Sawyer, Leonard Jason Jr., Paul A. Strauss, Leslie H. Leland and Roger W. Wey. Commissioner Nelson W. Smith was absent. Other county officials and employees present included County Manager E. Winn Davis; Sheriff Michael A. McCormack; Treasurer Noreen Mavro Flanders; Martha’s Vineyard Airport Manager William J. Weibrecht; Assistant Airport Manager Sean Flynn; Mike Eldridge, Chief Operator of the airport’s wastewater treatment facility; and Executive Assistant Brian S. Kinal, who took these minutes. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Leland made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sawyer, to approve the minutes of the May 26 meeting, as presented. The motion passed unanimously. Mr. Leland made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sawyer, to approve the minutes of the May 26 executive session, as presented. The motion passed unanimously. Mr. Leland moved, seconded by Mr. Sawyer, to make public the minutes of the May 26 executive session. The motion carried unanimously.

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Davis spoke of the success of the ceremony honoring World War II veterans that was held Saturday, May 29, at the American Legion Post in Vineyard Haven. More than 60 WW II vets attended and received certificates, he said. The ceremony was organized by county Veteran’s Agent Jo Ann Murphy, who is the commander of the American Legion Post. Mr. Davis noted that several Commissioners attended, including Commissioner Strauss, who was one of the honored veterans. Commissioner Smith received a certificate on behalf of his father, who was in Washington at the dedication of the WW II memorial. Mr. Davis, who attended the Island ceremony, said more than 100 people participated, and it was an emotional experience for many of them.

On another matter, Mr. Davis said he had given a presentation earlier in the week at the Oak Bluffs Senior Center. The presentation centered on the services the county provides, and the county’s financial situation. He said he also made a budget presentation to the Oak Bluffs Board of Selectmen on June 8.

Prior to making a budget report to Commissioners, the County Manager spoke of the new direction he proposes for the restructured Water Testing Lab, which he suggested be renamed the “Health and Environment Department.”  Deer tick testing, septic system testing, and dealing with food-borne hepatitis are three activities he envisioned for the new department.

Mr. Wey suggested that Mr. Davis talk with town health agents to get their ideas and to avoid duplication of effort. Mr. Davis said he intended to meet with all the health agents.

OLD BUSINESS

The County Manager presented a balanced budget with a surplus of $3,852. The budget was the culmination of a collaborative effort with county Treasurer Noreen Mavro Flanders and with Commissioners themselves over the past several meetings. He emphasized that budget balancing was achieved only with $31,000 in charge-backs to the towns for Veteran’s Agent services, which is permitted under a 1982 state law written specifically for Dukes County.

Mr. Alley traced the history of veteran services on the island. He explained that the individual towns once had their own agents until they decided, in the 1980s, to have one agent for the entire county. He noted that even with the charge-back for veteran services, the towns are saving a considerable sum compared to having their own agents.

Mr. Jason made a motion, seconded by Mr. Strauss, to charge the towns for veteran services. The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Sawyer made a motion, seconded by Mr. Strauss, to change the name of the Water Testing Lab to the “Health and Environment Department,” and to change the name of the

Recreation Department to the “Natural Resources Department.” The vote was unanimous.

Mr. Strauss said the veteran services charge-back is a short-term resolution to the budget problem, and that the problem will resurface each year in future budgets unless new revenue sources are developed.

Chairman Alley announced that he had appointed Mr. Strauss to the Alternative Revenue Committee, which includes Commissions Sawyer and Jason, and Mr. Davis (ex-officio). Mr. Wey reminded Commissioners that the County should pursue the possibility of charging for parking along State Beach.

Mr. Sawyer made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jason, to approve the FY-05 County budget as presented by Mr. Davis. The motion carried unanimously.

On another matter, Ms. Flanders explained that the benefit for a pension system participant who retired Dec. 31, 2003, had been miscalculated. She said state legislation is required to correct the benefit retroactively, and that state Rep. Eric Turkington has introduced such legislation. The Treasurer asked for Commissioners’ support, to be expressed in a letter from the Treasurer to Rep. Turkington. Mr. Jason moved to support the legislation. Mr. Wey seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  

Mr. Leland moved to adjourn. Mr. Wey seconded. The motion passed unanimously, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Brian S. Kinal

_________________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts
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